COLWINSTON COMMUNITY COUNCIL     
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD IN THE SYCAMORE TREE INN COLWINSTON ON TUESDAY JANUARY 13TH 2016 AT 7.30pm
1. ATTENDANCE

Cllrs:     

 G Bates (Chair)




E H Lewis (Vice)




 Mrs C Roach 

 Mrs H Maclehose
 T Cook




Others:                 
Joanna Howell (Clerk) 

Representatives from Dwr Cymru – Owen George & Dean Fitzgerald


Representatives from Redrow – Jonathan Finch, Barrie Jones & James Morgan

Apologies:       
Cllr B Kennard, Cllr W Bellin, County Cllr R Thomas
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:  

· None
3. DISCUSSION OF ISSUES WITH DWR CYMRU
The Chair welcomed the representatives from Dwr Cymru to the meeting.  He explained that there had been a presentation at the last Council meeting from Dwr Cymru about the new pumping station; however questions had been raised at that meeting about the effect of the Redrow development on water pressure.  In particular in the summer a number of houses in the village experience much reduced water pressure, and it would appear that the addition of new houses will only make that worse. 
Dean Fitzgerald from Dwr Cymru explained that an extensive hydraulic modelling assessment had taken place which had included field testing with pressure logging devices.  The result of this assessment was that the additional properties would not have an adverse effect on pressure.  This was questioned by the Council and Mr Fitzgerald explained some of the technical reasons for effected pressure.  He went on to assure the Council that he would place pressure logging devices on the fire hydrants in the village and monitor every two weeks to ensure the service standards are met. If there were issues then the system could be reconfigured, but as that was not an easy fix, it would only be done if pressure dropped too low.   He provided his contact details to the Clerk and explained that he would personally review the pressure data and deal with any complaints. 
The Council agreed to provide the addresses of those that suffer with low pressure so that they could be contacted directly.
The Chair thanked the representatives for their time. 

4. DISCUSSION OF ISSUES WITH REDROW REPRESENTATIVES
The Chair welcomed the representatives from Redrow to the meeting.  He explained that he would start the discussion by running through the issues that had been previously highlighted to Redrow by the Council and then if there was time would allow the members of the public present to raise any additional issues.  He went on to confirm that this Council wish to act as a channel for complaints from the villagers to Redrow in order to try and minimise problems caused by the building of the new development.  Jonathan Finch, who had been on site since the 4th January confirmed that as site manager he could be contacted directly by villagers for urgent or day to day issues.  He supplied his contact details to the Clerk for publication. 

The Chair now highlighted the key issues:- 

· The  Vale of Glamorgan Council Land Supply Trajectory 2011-26 states that you will only build 10 units in 2016-17, 20 in 2017-18 and 34 in 2018-19. Is this work over four years also Redrow’s projection?  It was confirmed by Mr Morgan that this was not Redrow’s projection and that he could not find this information on the VoG website.  The data behind this question was then provided to Mr Morgan from a member of the public.  It was confirmed that the actual build programme was for the houses to be completed in two years with usually 2 or 3 properties completed each month.  The show houses will be complete in March /April 2016 and then the first two actual houses in July 2016. 
· The Chair raised the point that people adjacent to the site would like to know what type of house would be where on the site.  It was agreed that the Council would be sent the finalised site plan to put on their website, and a paper copy for reference.  It was confirmed that where there were flats, they would be in a property that looked like a house but was in fact two flats; this would not be any higher than the height of the houses. 
· Road Safety – A number of issues of road safety have been raised, to do with access issues and the size and speed of lorries going to the site.  Mr Jones confirmed that there would be lorries accessing the site for the duration of the development.  He has met with the school and put in place a traffic management plan.  Redrow have recommended to the hauliers that they follow the flow of traffic that is in place for parents, that there are no deliveries before 9.30am and after 2.30pm and that no artic lorries are used.  However they acknowledge that as they can only issue this as a recommendation there have been instances where these guidelines have not been adhered too.  The site manager confirmed that where safe to do so he has been refusing deliveries outside of the guideline times and has been speaking to the individual drivers on this matter.  Mr Jones confirmed they had asked the VoG Highways department for permission to put up additional signage advising caution etc. however they have received no response.  
AP Clerk to speak to Highways department to help get permission.

· Parking in the Village Hall carpark – The ground subcontractors were parking in the village hall car park without permission thus causing problems when events were held there.  Mr Jones confirmed that he had apologised to the hall committee for that situation and sent a gift of apology.  The site now has its own car park so there should be no additional problems with parking around the village, but if there were any the site manager should be informed. 
· Marketing name - the proposed development marketing name “St Michael’s Meadow” was a very confusing one, as this was the same name of a previous development in the village and is suggestive that the development is near the Church not the school (St David’s), can the development be changed to St David’s?  It was confirmed the development name has now been changed to St David’s. 

· Removal of surface water and the issue of foul drainage – The Chair explained that the Council would like assurance that there are sufficient plans in place to get rid of the surface area, as this field does have flooding on it.   Mr Morgan explained that extensive work had been completed on the design of the pond on site.  There would be a headwall built with a formal pipe system then into the pond.  The pond itself would be deep enough to reach the weathered limestone layer through which the water would percolate.  This system would be able to withstand all weather conditions.  Redrow also confirmed they are in conversation with the adjacent neighbour to the area to try and alleviate his fears.   In terms of foul drainage the plan is still to pump sewage uphill to the entrance of the site.  However Dwr Cymru is looking at an alternative to get a requisition for a line through to Beech Park through a neighbouring garden.  This decision is up to Dwr Cymru but until they are told differently Redrow’s plans have not changed.  
· Under the s106 monies agreement with the Vale of Glamorgan Council, £15k has been allocated for ‘artwork’, the Chair asked for more details of what that might be spent on?  Mr Morgan indicated that they were in discussion with the hall committee about whether this was something that could be incorporated into the designs for the new playground. 
· Natural gas – Redrow confirmed that due to an increase in proposed costs by Western Power it was no longer possible to provide natural gas to the development, so all houses would have oil tanks.  It was confirmed there would be no chimneys. 

· What security will there be around the attenuation pond to prevent children and animals from falling into it? Prior to the attenuation pond being formed a ROSPA report will be issued and all recommendations from this report will be implemented which will include security and H&S requirements. Mr Morgan confirmed that part of the s106 monies was provided for the maintenance of open spaces, which would include ensuring the pond was properly maintained so its percolation capacity was as required. 

· Sycamore Tree – Mr Jones confirmed that Redrow had commissioned an independent tree surgeon to examine all the trees on the site.  Three trees were found to be diseased or dead and therefore were unsafe and so Redrow would be taking those down shortly.  These trees include the large sycamore tree and two trees on the school boundary.  Mr Morgan confirmed trees would be planted along the boundary. 
· Confirmation of working hours – Mr Finch confirmed that since he had been on site (4th Jan) he was using a number of means to ensure that no machines could be used before 8am Mon-Sat, though workmen were likely to arrive around 7.30am.  It was very unlikely that there would be work on a Sunday but if there was it would only be internal works e.g. painting. 

· A member of the public confirmed that he had complained to Welsh Water about the water leaking from the hydrant, when the grounds subcontractors had put a substandard hose connection to it.  Mr Jones confirmed he had been made aware of the situation and apologised for any problems caused.   He confirmed that Dwr Cymru would be connecting water to the site on the 16th/17th January and that a letter drop off would go around the village confirming this.   He also confirmed that he was putting silt traps in place as needed. 

· Cllr Maclehose wished to enquire about the screening that was to go up at the school boundary.  Mr Jones confirmed that there was thick netting to go up on the posts that had been inserted, which would help reduce dust and noise.  However the weather had not yet been suitable for that netting to be erected but it would be done once the weather improved. He went on to explain that he was working with the school to try and reduce disruption and to attempt to get pupils involved with the project. 

· Cllr Maclehose also wanted assurance that the field site which was currently being used for soil storage and had hard-core on would be returned to its original state once the development was complete.  Mr Morgan confirmed that that was 100% the case. 

· Cllr Lewis enquired about whether Redrow were aware that Western Power had stated that Redrow had prevented them from putting the new substation on their site.  Neither Mr Morgan nor Mr Jones knew the answer to that but would get back to the Council. 

At that point aware of time restrictions the Chair drew the discussion to a close and thanked all the Redrow representatives for their time. 
5. CONSIDERATION OF POLICE MATTERS 

There had been no crimes reported in the area since the last meeting.
The Clerk confirmed that she was still chasing a response regarding the Police Speeding Vehicle parked in a dangerous position.
6. CONSIDERATION OF COUNTY COUNCILLORS REPORTS 
County Councillor Ray Thomas had sent his apologies and did not wish to report any matters through the Clerk.

7. CONSIDERATION OF WELSH GOVERNMENT, DRAFT LOCAL GOVERNMENT BILL AND DECISION NEEDED ON CONSULTATION RESPONSES – DOCUMENTS PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED 
The Chair clarified what made a Council ‘Competent’ as per the definition in this report. 

After a short discussion it was confirmed that the Council had no formal feedback on this bill. 

8. CONSIDERATION AND RESPONSE TO VOG COUNCIL’S CORPORATE PLAN AND BUDGET PROPOSALS-PREVIOUSLY CIRCULATED
After a short discussion it was confirmed that the Council had no formal feedback on this proposal. 

9. REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF FY 2016/17 BUDGET AND DISCUSSION AND DECISION NEEDED ON FY 2016/17 PRECEPT

The Clerk referred to the previously circulated budget and explained the key assumptions used.  Those being that the election expenses for the next Community Council election needed to be included, that there was likely to be an increase in s137 community grants and that extra budget should be included for grass/tree cutting etc. as it was likely that the VoG would reduce what they were currently doing. 

 She also referred to the VoG’s levy information and explained that a £1 levy would provide a precept of £281. 

Cllr Lewis reminded the Council that they had previously agreed that they should have a reserve of roughly half their annual costs at the end of each year. 

After a discussion of the main items of the budget it was proposed by Cllr Lewis that the precept be increased to £7,500 in total, otherwise the budget should stay as presented.  This was seconded by Cllr Roach and agreed by all. 

AP Clerk to publicise budget on the website and confirm precept to VoG Council. 
10. PLANNING 

Coed Marsarnen Road, Colwinston : The erection of a motor control centre cabinet    -APPROVED

Corntown Farm, Corntown: Construction and operation of a solar photovoltaic farm including site access, internal service roads, perimeter fencing, inverter and transformer stations, below ground cabling, CCTV, Substations, internal access road and landscaping/biodiversity enhancements – APPROVED

The Chair enquired if there were any conditions on these planning decisions relating to the comments that the Council had made.  The Clerk confirmed that unfortunately there were no such conditions made. 

11. PUBLIC SESSION AND MATTERS ARISING

The following items were reported by a member of the public:-
· A new BT telephone cabinet has been placed at the Golygfa junction.  It has been raised in the newsletter and village website for people to monitor and report issues or improvements with their telephone/broadband.

· The blockage of the stream was reported to the VoG Council and cleared the next day.

· The recent decisions regarding Darren Farm were in his opinion likely to have terrible implications for additional development in Colwinston in the future. 

There were no matters arising from the public session.
12. MINUTES OF THE  PREVIOUS MEETING
The minutes of the ordinary meeting, which took place on Tuesday 8th December 2015, had been previously circulated by the Clerk. It was proposed by Councillor Lewis and seconded by Councillor Maclehose that the minutes be accepted. The Minutes were then signed as a true and accurate record by the Chairman and the Clerk. These will be placed on the website in due course. A hard copy will be available if requested. 
13. MATTERS ARISING 
Defibrillator Training (10.2)

· Cllr Roach reported that she had been provided with a number of dates for this training.  It was agreed that the training would go ahead on March 5th and would last two hours. 
AP – Cllr Roach to advertise dates in the newsletter and on posters.
Framing of work completed by Cllr Bellin (10.3)
· AP – Chair to complete hanging of the work.
Village Commemorative Book (10.4)
· Cllr Maclehose confirmed she had received the second quote for the book and so had now decided on a printer.  She was working with the Clerk to finish the lottery heritage grant application form and this would be submitted shortly.  She would then be working with a number of volunteers to take photos for the book.
Clearance of Footpath (10.5)
· The Clerk referred the Council to the comments in her Clerks report on this matter. 
AP Clerk to continue to work with VoG
· Cllr Lewis informed the Council that Western Power had currently blocked off the footpath for planned works.  He believed that this required the permissions and notifications of the Public rights of way department. 

· AP Clerk to contact the PROW department

Christmas CASH Grant (10.8)
· The Clerk confirmed that the Christmas CASH grant had been received and the money had been used to purchase the two Christmas trees in the village.  The Council confirmed that there were no additional costs in relation to this grant. 
14. CLERK’S REPORT

The Clerk ran through the contents of her report which had not been already discussed.  

Cardiff Conservation Volunteers – It was agreed that the offer of assistance form this group would be readily accepted.  It was agreed that the priorities would be to work on Little Hill.  The hill needed weeding and then a laying of weed retardant fabric and of bark chips.  Obviously the Council would need to provide the materials for this. 

AP Clerk to contact organisation to arrange. 
In terms of the Old Well in the village Cllr Maclehose suggested that a grant may be available from the Lottery Heritage Fund for work on this monument. 

AP Cllr Lewis to investigate

Colwinston Facebook Page – It was revealed that Colwinston did already have a Facebook page and therefore the Clerk could become an administrator for this page in order to update with Council related information.

AP Clerk to organise administrative rights to Facebook page

The Clerk reported that she had received the following correspondence -

07/01/16
Email discussion between Cllr Lewis and Mr Rob Thomas re Redrow, crime stats and minutes 

05/01/16
Email from Cardiff Conservation Volunteers

04/01/16
Copy of letter from Alun Cairns MP to Leader of VoG Council re Redrow and Dwr Cymru issues

04/01/16
Email of Wales Audit office newsletter

31/12/15
Email from Cllr Lewis to Jane Hutt re footpath diversion clarification

22/12/15
Email from VoG with Christmas message

21/12/15
Email from VoG re dispensation to speak/vote

21/12/15
Email newsletter from Safer Vale and Neighbourhood Watch group

17/12/15
Email from Sam Taylor asking for clarification on Redrows working hours

17/12/15
Email from Jane Hutt’s office with a response letter from Redrow regarding the issues she raised on this Council’s behalf

16/12/15
Email from Cllr Lewis to Jane Hutt re closure of footpath

16/12/15
Email from Dwr Cymru developer services re attending Jan meeting

16/12/15
Email regarding the publication to the village of responses from Redrow

16/12/15
Email re Consultation on VoG Council strategy & budget 

16/12/15
Email from VoG Planning Enforcement re Soil Storage

16/12/15
Email discussion re development name and confirmation of change of name from Redrow

16/12/15
Response from VoG Housing re work needed at rear or Twyn yr Eglwys

16/12/15
Email from VoG Council re precept 

15/12/15
Email from Andrew Davies AM with attached letters to NRW, Dwr Cymru and Redrow raising this Council’s concerns

14/12/15
Response from VoG Education department that concerns over the School fencing and Children’s safety is actually a planning issue

09/12/15
Email from OVW, Buckingham Palace Garden party invite for Chair

09/12/15
Email from Cllr Lewis to Jane Hutt AM re Redrow issues

FINANCE

Funds as of 08/01/16 £5,272(cashbook)

Recent Receipts and Payments 

Payments (incl those to be authorised)

05/01/2015
J Howell - Clerks salary 

£463.26

05/01/2015
HMRC - NI/PAYE 


£54.80

Receipts 

31/12/2015
Precept



£1,722

31/12/2015
Christmas CASH Grant 

£315

All payments were approved and cheques signed by two signatories.  
15. COUNCILLORS REPORTS
Cllr Cook to update the Council post the meeting with Clare Cameron (VoG) re the Western Power electricity station box.
Cllr Cook confirmed that along with Cllr Bates, he had met with Clare Cameron from the VoG, a Wester Power representative and representatives from the school. 

Unfortunately it appeared obvious that there would be no way this box could now be moved.  If timing circumstances had been different this box would have been placed on the new development.  Two real issues came from the meeting:-

· The VoG had proposed a footpath on the opposite side of the school however this Council believe a footpath is needed on the school side of the road, for those children that are dropped off by car, as this is the side of the road they are on.  The VoG agreed to the school side footpath, but we should get this confirmed.  

· The VoG are proposing a double size bus layby as they believe it will be needed for both the junior and senior school buses.  However these buses are not in the village at the same time.  

The Council proposed writing to Ms Cameron thanking her for the meeting and commenting on the two issues above. 
16. DATE OF NEXT MEETING  

· The next meeting of the Community Council will take place on Tuesday February 8th 2016 at 19.30pm in the Sycamore Tree Inn. The Chair thanked everyone and the meeting was closed at 10pm.
SIGNED…………………………………………………………………

CHAIRMAN, COLWINSTON COMMUNITY COUNCIL

DATE…………………………………………………………………….

SIGNED…………………………………………………………………

CLERK, COLWINSTON COMMUNTY COUNCIL

 DATE……………………………………………………………………
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